
PLS 101 - Lecture 28

Youíre saying bureaucracy is not raging out of control.  The reason why itís 
not raging out of control is because we have a lot of different ó I mean, a 
lot of people really believe this.  You talk to the average person on the 
street and theyíll say, ìYeah, democracy is raging out of control.  Weíve 
gotta get a handle on this big bureaucracy.  Theyíre big and theyíre 
inefficient and theyíre doing things that are taking away our rights,î and all 
that stuff.  But if we talked about the different kinds of controls on 
bureaucracy ó we talked about, for example, these external controls: 
presidential controls, congressional controls, and judicial controls.  They 
are controls on bureaucracy in many, many different kinds of ways.  And then 
just to reiterate some of that, we talked about, for example, the President 
has the right to appoint political appointees, right?  That is a very 
important control of bureaucracy.  That appointment power or control, these 
appointees that the President gets a right to appoint, these 4,000 positions, 
also requires the advice and consent of the Senate.  So you can even say that 
appointment power is a control thatís exercised both by the President and by 
the Senate.
 
We also know that the budgetary power is a very important power.  The 
President as part of his agenda can say, ìThere are some programs that are 
being operated that are created by agencies that are part of these agencies.  
Weíre going to eliminate these programs.  Weíre gonna cut the budget for these 
programs.î  That can be a very important source of external control.  Thatís 
how you control bureaucracy.  You donít like what bureaucracy is doing?  As 
President you cut their budget.  You can potentially even try to eliminate the 
agency, too.  But if you canít eliminate the agency, you can at least cut the 
budget.  The Congress certainly plays a role in that regard, too, in terms of 
formulating the agencyís budget from year to year.
The last chapter, Chapter 14, thatís gonna be included on the test does a very 
good job in talking about the whole budgetary process that takes place between 
the President and Congress, and how the budget gets passed, and thatís why 
itís important to talk about that as well.  But anyway, the budgetary control 
can be very important.
Remember we also talked about ó in terms of your notes, we talked about this 
idea of oversight and casework.  Oversight ó like, for example, when members 
of Congress conduct investigations that use the General Accounting Office, the 
GAO, to conduct investigations of some things that are going on in the 
bureaucracy.  Thatís a good example of oversight.  When the standing 
committees in Congress require these top officials from the bureaucracy to 
come before Congress and testify during various hearings ó again, when youíre 
having to testify before Congress, thatís a good example of oversight.  Where 
congress is engaging in oversight of the bureaucracy.
 
And then we also talked about in terms of other kinds of congressional 
controls this idea of casework.  Casework is an idiosyncratic kind of 
phenomenon.  Now, what that basically means is sort of a case by case kind of 
issue.  I deal with a constituent, one constituent at a time.  But the idea is 
this.  If Iím a member of Congress and I have constituents complaining about 
something going on ó like the IRS.  Right now weíre thinking about tax time 
and that mean IRS who weíve gotta pay all these taxes and so forth.  The IRS 
is hassling me, okay?  Theyíre telling me that I owe them $20 million dollars 



and I say I know I owe them no more than $2 million dollars.  Theyíre telling 
me I owe them $20 million dollars.  Get the government off my back.  So I may 
actually complain to Congress and say, ìGet that mean old IRS off my back.  
Theyíre being unfair.  Theyíre treating me unfairly.  Theyíre confiscating all 
my property.  I didnít know that what I was doing was illegal.î  Just teasing.  
But the idea here you see is you get Congress involved and they play a role in 
terms of casework.  Members of their constituents call up members of Congress 
and say, ìPlease help me.  I need assistance.î  So I gave you the example of 
Johnnyís mom calling up Senator Sam Nunn, asking for her son to get out of 
jail when he had gone AWOL.  Thatís a good example of casework.  So those are 
kinds of controls which Congress plays in terms of managing whatís going on in 
the bureaucracy.
Then we finished off on Friday talking about judicial controls.  We said there 
that there are certain kinds of case decisions, decisions that are rendered by 
federal judges that have an impact on what agencies can or cannot do.  And 
these federal judges ó and it could be at the very, very top of the Supreme 
Court or on down in the federal district level, but they can basically 
constrain the actions of administrators.  They can say whether or not these 
programs are constitutional.
 
Letís say, for example, I work for the Bureau of Prisons.  Iím heading up the 
Bureau of Prisons and Iíve decided to put in some kind of new procedures where 
you use shock guns or something like that.  Taser guns to basically help our 
prisoners behave.  And if they just get out of line, weíre gonna apply these 
measures.  Itís quite possible that somebody might very well bring suit 
against me for violating the Constitution, in this case the 8th Amendment for 
the idea of violating their right against cruel and unusual punishment.  And 
the courts could basically rule on that issue and say, ìYou cannot use taser 
guns in the prisons because youíre violating their constitutional rights.î  
Thatís a good example of judicial controls.  Again, like casework, in a sense, 
judicial controls often are case by case, individual basis.  So again, there 
might be some limitations to these kinds of things.
But we see a lot of different kinds of controls on bureaucracy.  The question 
that I want you to understand and appreciate is are these controls sufficient.  
Is this the way we should be controlling bureaucracy?  Are they sufficient?  
Does it help to keep bureaucracy accountable?  Does it help to make sure that 
bureaucracy acts according to the public interest and fulfills public 
responsibilities in which itís been created.
A lot of people suggest that no, thatís not.  You need to have not only 
external control but you also need to have internal controls.  And internal 
controls ó what we mean by that essentially is not internal to the agency per 
se as much as the individual.  And Iíve got up here Ethics and Professionalism 
as essentially the two kinds of ideas that we have as internal controls.
You want bureaucracy to be responsible.  You want bureaucracy to carry out the 
public interest.  Then what you need to do is change the heart of the 
bureaucrat, you might say.  What we mean by that is you want to make sure that 
bureaucrats are trained to understand what are their ethical obligations.  
This could also get, for example, a sense of what their own sense of personal 
morality but also what does the Constitution say about certain issues.  
Thereís a move afoot in the field of public administration to help train top 
level federal employees to say ó you know, if you become a certain ó either a 
political employee or a top level career employee, you need to understand what 
are the constitutional implications of your actions.  And so thereís been a 



lot of training provided to these top level officials so they understand 
certain constitutional issues.  
 
So again, weíll use the prison warden thing.  If Iím the warden of a prison, 
can I just go about and potentially abuse the constitutional rights of people 
who are under my care?  And the answer is no.  There are certain constraints 
that I have to abide by in order to insure and protect their constitutional 
rights.  So this is the idea here.  Having an understanding of what does the 
Constitution say and how are individual rights spelled out, understanding what 
these individual rights are.  And various court cases, in fact, that have been 
dealt with that have dealt with these types of cases are important kinds of 
things that can help me become a better public administrator.  Thatís the idea 
of ethics and sort of an internal control.
Along the same lines here, too, is professionalism.  And that is the idea is 
this.  We know that the federal government has many different kinds of 
professions.  There are physicians, there are lawyers, there are chemists, 
there are physicists, there are all sorts of professions that you will find in 
the federal government.  And the idea is this.  As you are trained in your 
profession ó and a lot of you are gonna be professionals some place and 
somewhere, and youíre gonna go on and get further school, further training at 
the graduate level.  Youíre gonna be trained in the norms of your prospective 
profession, may it be a doctor or whatever it may be ó a social worker, 
whatever it may be.  And the idea is that as you become more and more trained 
in terms of the norms of your profession, youíre gonna appreciate and 
understand what is appropriate kinds of behavior and what isnít appropriate 
kinds of behavior on your part.
 
And I think I used an example way, way back when as a professor, for example.  
And again, you may find every now and then a bad egg, no matter what 
profession youíre talking about.  But, for example, if somebody were to come 
to me and say, you know, ìDr. Scott, weíve got a test coming up on Friday.  
Iíll give you $200 to give me an A on that test.î  You know, even if they gave 
me $5,000 or $10,000, I could not do that.  Because that would violate my ó 
the norms of my profession about academic integrity.  If Iím producing 
research and Iím doing a study, and Iíve decided, ìYou know, I found something 
interesting but if I just doctor the results a little bit to make that finding 
even more pronounced, Iíll become famous.  So Iím gonna fiddle with the 
findings a little bit in order to make sure I get published in this area and 
become very, very famous in this particular area of doing research.î  Again, 
thatís violating your professional ethics.
So the idea behind these controls here, as you have professionals in 
government and theyíre trained according to the norms of their profession, 
hopefully and more often than not theyíre gonna follow the dictates of their 
profession.  If they follow the dictates of their profession, theyíre going to 
abide by that and engage in responsible behavior.
So we have, then ó the way that we control bureaucracy, we have these external 
controls, laws, rules, regulations that constrain their actions, court 
decisions, appointment decisions, your bosses tell you what you can and cannot 
do, budgetary decisions, those kinds of things.  But we also have these 
internal controls that are designed to guide your behavior as well and to make 
sure that your conduct is designed to help to achieve the public interest.
 
Now, the last thing Iíll say about this is how much is appropriate control of 



bureaucracy?  A lot of people still have the view that if they donít like 
bureaucracy -- they still say bureaucracy is out of control but when I say, 
ìWhat do you mean by that?î they canít really answer that question.  But 
hereís what I will say.  If you have too little control of bureaucracy, if you 
let bureaucracy ó donít forget now, bureaucracy.  Think of what weíre talking 
about.  Weíre talking about agencies with a lot of money, a lot of discretion, 
a lot of expertise, that have a lot of leeway to decide how theyíre going to 
implement laws of Congress, right, and create public policies by issuing 
regulations.  They have a lot of that type of expertise.
Now, the question is, if you donít provide enough control of bureaucracy, what 
can happen?  If bureaucracy has too little control, what will happen?  When we 
say bureaucracy is out of control, what do we mean by that?  They might abuse 
their power, right?  Exactly.  Theyíre gonna end up making decisions that 
either benefit themselves or potentially benefit special interests, right?  
Theyíre gonna be giving contracts to Boeing because they have a friend of a 
friend who works ó you know, several friends who are key officials in Boeing, 
as an example.  So too little control means thereís too much potential for 
abuse.  Waste, fraud, and abuse are the three watchwords here.
What happens, however, as we try to control bureaucracy, we provide too much 
control.  When you have too much control, what happens?  Canít get anything 
done.  Whatís another way of saying that?  Thatís very good, by the way.  Red 
tape and inefficiency, right?  Okay.  So it goes back to my last point here.  
We have a lot of red tape and lot of inefficiency in government because we 
have bureaucracy saddled with all these controls.  I want you to understand 
why we have these controls in place.  When you start complaining about how 
inefficient and bureaucratic and how much red tape there is in bureaucracy, 
understand thereís a reason for that.
 
This will help you, I think.  A very famous scholar in public administration 
said, ìOne personís red tape is somebody elseís treasured procedural 
safeguard.î  One personís red tape is somebody elseís treasured procedural 
safeguard.  What you may see as red tape actually may not really be red tape 
at all.  Or it may be some kind of rule or regulation thatís there for a 
purpose, designed to prevent abuse of power and authority.  So when we start 
thinking about how much red tape and inefficiency there is in government, we 
have to kind of understand.  Letís take it to the next level beyond the 
surface here and understand why do we have some of these kinds of things going 
on.  And part of it is designed to help control bureaucracy.
Thatís why I spend a few minutes on this.  I think itís important to 
understand.  Because if you donít understand this, then youíll always have 
that superficial understanding of bureaucracy as being wasteful and out of 
control, and that is just simply not true.  A much more informed perspective 
is that bureaucracy is not wasteful, itís not out of control.  It is saddled 
with controls, plenty of controls, and they have their advantages and their 
disadvantages.  I think thatís a good way of looking at it here.  Of course, 
the $64 million question is how much is the appropriate level of control?  And 
again, thatís something theyíre still trying to figure out.
 
But just again, let me give you one last thing about this just to give you an 
example how these conflicts can come out.  There are still problems that 
remain, even with all the controls that we have in place.  Let me give you an 
example here.  What happens if youíre working as a federal bureaucrat ó youíre 
a top level bureaucrat.  Youíre a political appointee -- you have a boss who 



was a political appointee and he or she wants you to do one thing.  And yet 
the norms of your professional training say, ìI canít do that.  Thatís not 
right.î  How do you solve that kind of dilemma?  Whatís the best kind of 
course of action?  What if somebody wants you to doctor intelligence 
information?  Letís say you work in the CIA and somebody wants you to doctor 
intelligence information to help prove the administrationís point that we 
should go to war when you know that the intelligence information doesnít 
suggest that.  Thatís just an example.  What about if you happen to be working 
as a federal researcher and somebodyís putting pressure on you to approve a 
new drug for the treatment of AIDS, and yet you know ó or the treatment of 
Vioxx, something like Vioxx for ó you know, theyíve had some problems with 
some of these drug results recently.  But theyíre putting pressure for you to 
approve these kinds of drugs when they havenít really gone through the rigors 
of scientific testing, enough rigors of scientific testing.  Should you 
basically go ahead and give approval to these things, even if it means that a 
lot of people are gonna die from that or not?  Again, these show some of the 
conflicts that you might see between political pressure and these other kinds 
of things such as the norms of science.  Thereís a lot of conflict sometimes 
that can take place in those kinds of environments.
So the bottom line here is there has to be control, internal and external.  
But the question is how much control should there be?  Too little control is a 
dangerous thing leading to potential abuse of power.  Of course, too much can 
lead to red tape.  So weíll stop there as far as Chapter 10 is concerned on 
bureaucracy.  Itís a nice segue, then, to move on in and talk about the next 
chapter, Chapter 14 on public policy.
 
When we talk about public policy, weíre gonna focus right now on domestic 
policy.  But letís just talk a little bit about what public policy is to begin 
with and public policy making defined.  Again, youíve got this on the 
PowerPoint so you donít have to worry about writing it all down.  If you just 
want to print out the sheets on the PowerPoint or download this.  But 
basically, one way you can define public policy is that when government 
decides to take some kind of action in response to some kind of problems or 
issues that people or groups are raising is part of our political system.  Has 
sort of a nice little generic definition here.  But these are actions taken by 
public officials in response to problems and issues raised through our 
political system.
I want you to understand right off the bat each branch of government makes 
public policies.  Hereís a very easy softball question.  Hit this one out of 
the park.  How does Congress make public policy?  What does it do to make 
public policy?  In other words, what are the outputs of Congress?  Bills.  
Laws.  Legislation.  So by passing laws they make public policy.  How does the 
President make public policy?  Different kinds of ways.  By approving bills, 
certainly.  But how else would the President make public policy?  You remember 
those things we talked about before, that the President can sign something 
that looks like a law but ó Executive Order.  Very good.  The President can 
issue an Executive Order.  Heís making public policy there.
 
Hereís another softball question.  How does the judiciary make public policy?  
Whatís the output of the judiciary?  Decisions.  Court decisions, no matter at 
what level.  The district level on up.  When the court ruled -- for example, 
the Supreme Court ruled back in 1973 on Roe vs. Wade.  Was it making public 
policy?  Absolutely.  Was it making very important public policy?  Absolutely.  



So a lot of what government does is making public policy.  Even the fact that 
weíve just finished talking about bureaucracy, what are the outputs of 
bureaucracy?  What is it that bureaucracy does?  When we say we implement ó 
bureaucracy implements policies, specifically what are those outputs called?  
What does bureaucracy do?  Bureaucracy does something.  It issues what?  I 
know you know it.  Regulations.  Regulations.  Thatís an output of 
bureaucracy, is the regulations ó see, again, I need to make sure you 
understand this stuff, folks.
When Congress passes a law ó I mean, this is very simple stuff so just make 
sure you understand it.  When Congress passes a law, this is what the law 
says.  This is what bureaucracy does.  How does bureaucracy implement this 
public policy?  By issuing certain regulations, undertaking certain actions as 
well.  Thatís carrying out public policy.  But a very easy understanding of 
how public policy is reflected in bureaucracy, look at regulations.  Look at 
all the regulations that come out of bureaucracy every single day.  When 
bureaucracy proposes a new regulation about limiting water quality or 
enhancing the environment in terms of cleaner air, these are regulations, 
right?  Regulations are the outputs of public policy ó or public policy 
outputs that come from bureaucracy.  So those are the kinds of things that we 
see.  So I just want you to understand.  What government does, what government 
is all about in a lot of ways, is making public policy.
Now, what I want to talk about right real quickly here is I want to give you 
sort of a basic introduction to sort of the different stages how policy is 
made.  In a lot of ways this is not necessarily the only way in which policies 
are made, but this is a typical way in which you might see a policy or an idea 
that then becomes to take shape in terms of a public policy.  So scholars have 
wrestled with this whole idea on the different processes here and the first 
thing they identify ó they suggest here in terms of public policy is this idea 
of issue identification.  
 
What basically is this is something happens.  It grabs attention of people and 
it prompts the need for some kind of government action.  So the idea here, 
some kind of an event may occur.  Somebody tragically goes into McDonaldís and 
takes a machine gun and opens up, opens fire.  What are people gonna do in 
terms of that situation?  People are gonna call for action, arenít they?  
Theyíre gonna say, ìObviously, we probably need to have gun control, a 
stronger gun control law on the books,î right?  So something may happen.  An 
event may occur and it really prompts a need for government to get involved.  
It prompts a need for government action.  A group of people may call attention 
to the issue of AIDS or the deficit, something that requires government 
action.
Now, once that occurs, once government really begins to give serious 
consideration to that issue, whatever it may be, then you can say that that 
policy has now entered the agenda setting stage.  The government agenda stage.  
You can say that an issue gets on the agenda when government really begins to 
give it serious attention.
Now, just tell me briefly, how do you ó give an example of how might 
government give serious attention to the problem.  Letís say that youíre the 
President.  You see a very, very serious issue going on.  What might you do in 
response to that?  We gotta get a handle on this problem.  What might you do 
specifically?
[Inaudible student response]
 



Good.  You could call a session of Congress or you could say, ìIím gonna put a 
task force together to study the issue.î  If youíre Congress ó well, this is 
what they do.  This is what a lot of standing committees do.  Thereís a very 
important issue out there and you decided that weíre gonna have public 
hearings on this matter.  Weíre gonna have people as part of the standing 
committee.  Weíre gonna have people come before us and testify and talk to us 
about the problems.  There might be, for example, a mother who comes up before 
Congress and testifies before them during one of these committee hearings, 
talking about how alcohol and drunk driving ó a drunk driver killed her son 
and how sheís calling for greater attention to putting some kind of 
restrictions on or increasing the penalties of those who are engaged in 
driving while intoxicated.  But when Congress decides to hold hearings on a 
matter or the President decides, for example, to create a task force to study 
an issue, you might say at that point that that policy ó or idea, I should 
say, has now entered into the agenda setting stage.
Now, this next one I think is the hardest one.  Thereís not a whole lot of 
information right here on the PowerPoint, but this is policy formulation.  Now 
weíre in the business of rolling up our sleeves and trying to figure out how 
are we gonna deal with this issue.  And the idea that we have here is that 
weíre ó whatever it is that weíre looking at, weíre gonna try to figure out 
different ways to solve this problem.  Weíre gonna develop possible solutions.  
Weíre gonna try to consider several different kinds of alternatives.
 
And I know this doesnít really do anywhere near the justice so we could 
probably spend an entire hour on a given public policy and just show you how 
the complexities might get involved in trying to create possible solutions.  
But Iíll just say it real, real briefly.  Just think about homelessness for 
just a second.  Letís say that youíre now part of a commission to solve the 
problem of homelessness.  And again, we wonít have much attention here, but 
one of the first things that weíre gonna do is weíre gonna talk about ó okay.  
How bad is the problem, you know?  How should we address the problem?  And all 
of a sudden youíre gonna start seeing a lot of different kinds of things.  For 
example, one thing that we might need to do is not only immediately address 
our shelter needs but there might be some kind of counseling needs, there 
might be some drug dependency issues, there might be some ó they might need to 
go into some type of drug rehabilitation, there might need to be some kind of 
counseling they have to go into on a long-term basis.  I mean, there are all 
these different issues that are associated with the complexity of 
homelessness.
Now ó and the thing that we have to then decide is whatís gonna be the best 
bang for the buck.  Because any kind of solution or possible solution is gonna 
have some very significant monetary implications.  Whatís gonna be the best 
way to spend money on solving this problem?  And who ó what level of 
government should be responsible for this problem?  And thereís gonna be all 
kinds of issues that go along with that.  So weíre gonna have all these kinds 
of issues that go along with that problem and trying to solve it, so it can be 
very, very complex.
This issue here again I think is the most complex part of the policy process.  
And for each alternative, for example, we have to think about what are the 
potential benefits and costs.  What are the benefits and costs of doing 
nothing?  What are the benefits and costs of trying to figure ó solve the 
problem through this measure or this measure or this measure?  Weíre dealing 
with a lot of uncertainty.  There may be a lot of different people involved in 



this process.  Not only Congress, but also the bureaucracy.  Members of the 
Presidentís White House staff.  There could be a lot of different people 
involved.  Interest groups could be playing a major role as well.
 
But letís say weíve finally sort of muddled through that process and we create 
as a task force four or five different suggestions for dealing with this.  I 
mean, the thing that comes to mind immediately was a task force dealing with 
the intelligence failures regarding weapons of mass destruction in Iraq.  They 
came up with a whole bunch of different recommendations designed to improve 
our intelligence gathering capabilities and some of the things that we might 
want to consider.  Thatís part of that policy formulation process.
Once we have finally decided to choose a course of action, once a set of 
alternatives has been decided upon, then you could say again that this policy 
has been adopted.  So we basically go from formulation.  Once weíve made that 
decision, we adopt that policy.  I put this one, policy adoption ó this is 
basically putting the policy into place.  I like to put the policy adoption ó 
this is, again, deciding on a particular alternative or set of alternatives.  
We made that decision here.  I put that hand in hand with implementation.  
Adoption and implementation go hand in hand.  Weíve decided upon a set of 
alternatives and now weíre gonna implement those.  So I kind of put those two 
together.  Weíre gonna implement these different kinds of alternatives.
Now, the thing I think is important here to understand is that when youíre 
implementing public policy, the policy can change quite dramatically.  How 
itís being implemented can change quite dramatically during this stage.  You 
remember now, often policies are carried out by bureaucracy.  Congress may 
have an idea about how they want, for example, to clean up the environment.  
The bureaucracy may say, ìThese arenít only superficial.  This is a much 
better way of cleaning up the environment.î  And it may be some suggestions 
that may implement regulations and start moving in ways that Congress didnít 
even intend.  But Congress will pass the law.  The bureaucracy will be 
responsible for implementing that policy.  And it can change quite 
dramatically during that stage.
 
And again, part of the reason why is because, again, you remember Congress nor 
the President are really sure about how best to carry this policy out.  So 
again, it gives the bureaucracy a lot of discretion.  It passes that headache 
on to the bureaucracy and says, ìYou figure it out.î  So bureaucracy will try 
to figure out whatís the best way to solve the problem but that may very well 
mean that itís gonna solve the problem in ways in which Congress nor the 
President necessarily intended. Yes?
[Inaudible student response]
Okay.  Thatís a very good question.  The question is this.  Once you have the 
law written down by Congress, you know, youíre telling the bureaucracy to 
implement the law.  Is bureaucracy changing the law?  And, no, the bureaucracy 
is not changing the law.  But laws by definition are necessarily vague.  So, 
for example, it may say, ìBureaucracy, letís have cleaner air.  Letís pass the 
clean air act.î  Now, weíre gonna leave it to bureaucracy to decide how to 
implement that.  And they may find -- for example, how would you implement 
clean air?  Whatís the biggest source of air pollution?  Cars.  Well, members 
of Congress might realize that, too, but they donít understand what that may 
mean. 
You happen to be from Detroit and you happen to represent constituents in 
Detroit.  And so Iím hearing in the EPA that it says, ìWeíre gonna go after 



the car makers.  Weíre going after your district.  Donít mean to, but you 
happen to be in Detroit, right?  So the way weíre gonna do that is weíre gonna 
saddle up more anti-pollution controls on cars.  Beyond catalytic converters 
and other things like that.î  The minute you start putting more and more anti-
pollution controls on automobiles and automobile exhausts, what does that do 
to the price of the car?  It goes up, right?
 
If the price of the cars now goes up, if the unit cost of producing these cars 
goes up, whatís that gonna do to your competitiveness?  It goes down.  And 
also, along the same lines, whatís it going to do to jobs in your district?  
Thatís right.  Itís gonna really hurt the automobile ó the American automobile 
industry.  Maybe others as well, you know, because you may deal with imports 
as well.  The point is, Congress may have passed this law thinking that clean 
air is a good thing, having no idea that itís gonna really have a negative 
impact on certain types of constituents.
Iíll give you another example.  One of the biggest problems of ó acid rain.  
Does anybody know what acid rain is?  How is acid rain created?
[Inaudible student response]
Right.  And becomes rain with acidic content.  And why is acid rain bad?  
Because what does it do?  It kills crops.  It leads to deforestation.  It 
hurts trees and plants, and so itís really bad.  What creates acid rain?  
Emission is one of the biggest creators of acid rain, the emissions from coal 
fired plants.  Like, for example, Springfield.  We have a coal fired utility 
plant.  We rely upon a lot of coal, right?  And so as Springfield is producing 
electricity for our various needs, it is polluting the environment.  These 
coal emissions turn into sulfuric acid and then that condenses with the water 
vapor and becomes acid rain.  It doesnít affect our area but it heads toward 
the northeast with the weather patterns and thatís bad for the environment.
 
Hereís the point.  Where do we get all of our coal from?  A lot of our coal 
comes from, for example, mines in West Virginia.  So by putting curbs on acid 
rain, we kill our coal mining industry.  Chris, you happen to represent West 
Virginia.  Youíve got a lot of coal miners.  Youíre proud to be a coal minerís 
son.  And again, a lot of constituents are coal miners.  You lose jobs in your 
district.  Public policies, folks, have winners and losers and it often deals 
in the arena dominated by both scientific considerations as well as political 
considerations.  I like to think of this ó in a lot of ways, a lot of public 
policies deal with what I call the nexus of science and politics.
But to answer your question, Amy ó Iím sorry to take such a long time here ó 
but basically Congress can pass a law they intended to do a good thing and may 
have no idea about the unintended consequences.
[Inaudible student response]
Thatís right.  Now, they might very well be smarter and say, ìHereís how you 
should fix it,î if itís a smart thing to say but it may not be a smart thing 
to say.  But laws oftentimes are necessarily ó theyíre intended to be broad to 
give them discretion.  And because of that, it can change quite dramatically 
during this stage.
Let me give you one other quick thing which can change dramatically.  Letís 
say that thereís a ó weíre gonna raise the drinking age, the national drinking 
age.  For example, require that states have to raise the drinking age, the 
minimum drinking age, not from 21.  You remember it used to be 18 and then it 
moved to 21.  Okay.  Somebody in Congress says, ìYou know, we need to send a 
value to these young people.  Letís raise the drinking age to 24.î  I know 



thatís gonna make a lot of you very, very happy here, especially the Rolling 
Rock industry as well, right?  Because all the beer manufacturers are gonna be 
very, very happy about this, right?  There are winners and losers with these 
policies.
 
But hereís how it could also change dramatically during this stage.  So every 
single state is required now to raise it to 24 years old.  And basically 
Congress says this.  ìWeíre gonna put some teeth to the law and weíre gonna 
say if you donít raise that minimum age to 24, weíre gonna hold back on your 
federal highway funds.î  And theyíve done that before with speed limits and 
stuff.  And before the minimum drinking age going to 21.  Theyíve used that.  
Itís a very important leverage that Congress may use.  ìSo weíre gonna 
basically say, then, youíve gotta be 24 before you can buy it.î  Now, hereís 
how it can change dramatically.  Some states are gonna comply with the law and 
do a good job.  Some states may not.  If you lived, for example, in a border 
state between Kansas and Missouri ó letís say that you live in Missouri and 
theyíre implementing the law pretty well but in Kansas theyíre not.  You donít 
want to worry about getting carded.  Pretty much if you look over 21, youíre 
not gonna get carded.  What are people gonna do?  Theyíre gonna go over the 
border to Kansas and get their booze, right, and bring it back over.
 
So the idea here is that some states may implement this law and do a good job 
with it and fulfill the requirement.  Others may not do a very good job at 
all.  They may not have the resources or they may not really care as much 
about implementation to devote the resources necessary to do it.  So the point 
I want to suggest to you, implementation is important.  This is when youíre 
now putting laws into place and regulations into place.  Laws have been 
passed.  The actions are now being undertaken.  The programs are being 
created.  The regulations are now being implemented.  But the way it looks and 
the way it happens during this time can be very different from the way it was 
intended.  Either because of the discretion on the part of the bureaucracy or 
on the differential commitments on the part of the states if the states are 
involved in implementing this law.  So again, it can change quite dramatically 
because of that.
The last stage ó again, formally speaking, the last stage is policy 
evaluation.  Again, this is such an important stage.  How well did or does the 
policy work?  Bill Clinton said, ìWeíre going to end welfare as we know it.î  
And so he basically worked with Congress to get rid of Aid to Families with 
Dependent Children and create something called TANF, Temporary Assistance to 
Needy Families.  Another example might be right now with George Bush saying, 
ìWeíre going to radically restructure Social Security.î  Itíll be years before 
thatís a policy change.  If that happens, it may be years before we can 
evaluate the effect of that policy.  But basically, did the policy achieve its 
intended results and were there potential side effects that we did not think 
about.
Like the clear air example.  Weíve got cleaner air because weíve cut back on 
acid rain.  But did we realize or understand the implications that it was 
gonna wipe out the coal mining industry in West Virginia?  Or did we not 
understand the implications that it was gonna wipe out the automobile 
manufacturers in Detroit?  Did we not know that weíre gonna kill our own 
competitiveness because of the fact that we canít compete now price-wise with 
imports of ó by other countries?  The policy evaluation stage is designed to 
basically scientifically analyze how well that policy worked.



 
And whatís also interesting is that the information thatís obtained from that 
stage ideally will go back in that policy formulation stage.  Because what we 
want to find out is what works, how do we better society, what can we do to 
have good policies that require a lot of money, where the public gets the best 
bang for the buck but at the same time we know it works.  Are we gonna 
continue throwing good money after programs that donít work?  Letís hope not.  
I mean, if you want to talk about waste and inefficiency, thatís where youíre 
gonna have a lot of waste and inefficiency.  Letís find the programs that 
truly work and letís make those better if we have to.  Thatís what the whole 
policy evaluation stage is all about.  And hopefully the information we find, 
we can allow that to tweak it so that when we start refining that policy ó 
policy formulation, that is ó weíll hopefully make better policies.  So thatís 
sort of an overview of how the policy process works.
Now, I know that weíre running a little bit short, but let me introduce sort 
of the next section of material.  These are stages.  And again, not every 
policy exactly follows this stage but this is sort of a generic process.  
Think of this as the process by which policy is made.  What I want to mention 
here just briefly and then weíll pick this up on Wednesday is the different 
kinds of models of policy making, and there are four basic models.  I want to 
explain the difference between two.
Stages mean process, right?  Models are not processes, but rather you might 
think of policy as different lenses that you can use to look at how policy is 
made.  And thereís four basic lenses.  And again, weíll come to all of these.  
But, for example, thereís a rational model, the incremental model, the 
pluralist model, and the elitist model.


